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Estate Planning Alert 
IRS Guidance - Federal Gift and Estate Tax: Large Gifts Using TCJA Increased 

Exemption Will Not Harm Estates After 2025 
November 26, 2019 

The Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) has issued final regulations confirming that individuals 
taking advantage of the increased gift and estate tax exclusion amounts in effect pursuant to the 
Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (“TCJA”) from 2018 to 2025 will not be adversely impacted after 2025 
when the exclusion amount is scheduled to drop to the pre-2018 level. 

TCJA temporarily increased the federal gift and estate tax basic exclusion amount (“Basic 
Exclusion Amount”) from $5 million to $10 million for tax years 2018 through 2025, with both 
dollar amounts adjusted for inflation. For 2019, the inflation-adjusted Basic Exclusion Amount is 
$11.4 million. In 2026, the Basic Exclusion Amount will revert to the 2017 level of $5 million, as 
adjusted for inflation. 

IRS guidance describing the final regulations states that to address concerns that an estate tax 
could apply to gifts exempt from gift tax by the temporarily increased Basic Exclusion Amount, 
the final regulations provide a special rule that allows the estate to compute its estate tax credit 
using the higher of the Basic Exclusion Amount applicable to gifts made during life or the Basic 
Exclusion Amount applicable on the date of death.  

A decision to make a large lifetime gift, because of the increased Basic Exclusion Amount in 2018 
through 2025, should be considered carefully. This should include consideration of income tax 
consequences and all probable financial and non-tax effects of the gift.   

If you have questions about this or other TCJA changes that could affect your tax situation or 
involve estate planning, please contact your GableGotwals attorney or those who work in gift 
and estate tax and estate planning named below. 
 
Sheppard Miers, Jr. David McKinney 
smiers@gablelaw.com dmckinney@gablelaw.com 
Direct dial: 918-595-4834 Direct dial: 918-595-4860 
 
LeAnn D. Ellis  James Scears 
lellis@gablelaw.com jscears@gablelaw.com 
Direct dial: 918-595-4877 Direct dial: 918-595-4879 
 
This memorandum is provided for information purposes. It does not contain legal advice or create an attorney-client relationship 
and is not intended or written to be used and may not be used by any person for the purpose of avoiding penalties that may be 
imposed under federal tax laws. The information provided should not be taken as an indication of future legal results; and any 
information stated should not be acted upon without consulting legal counsel. 
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